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Dear Member,
I suggest that you firm up your arrangements now so as to ensure that
you and your ex-PNG friends are able to attend our
1992 Christmas Luncheon on Sunday
6 December 1992 at the Mandarin Club
corner Pitt & Goulburn Streets Sydney
The cost is $20 per head, which has not changed for the past four
years, and includes a banquet style meal. A large Council Car Park is only
100 yds away where charges are very reasonable and the Club is not far from
Town Hall, Central and Museum Railway Stations.
Full details will be included in the next issue of Una Voce which you
will receive mid-November.
PRESIDENT
- Please note that Harry West became President of your Association on
1 August 1992 and we wish him all the very best during his term of office.
VISIT TO BLUE MOUNTAINS

Because of the cold and dry winter in the mountains spring flowering
is a month late so this visit has been deferred until 12 Octcber when
Azaleas, Rhododenrons etc. should be in full bloom. On this occasion we
will be visiting the Medlow Bath-Blackheath area where the Garden Festival
begins two days earlier on 10 October and continues until the following
weekend.

There has been a dramatic change in the train timetable to the moun-
tains and the appropriate train now leaves Central at 8.22 a.m. However,
because of the extensive repair work being carried out on the mountain line
it would be wise to check times again a few days before 12 October.

Those persons interested in the proposed outing please contact Doug
Parrish (02.416.8966), Pamela Foley (02.428.2078) or Ken Gorringe
(047.57.1488).



NEW COMMISSIONER FOR SUPERANNUATION

Mr. Geoff Vanthoff, Commissioner for Superannuation and Chief
Executive of the Retirement Benefits Office has retired and the new
Commissioner, Mr Ken Searson, has taken up duty. An accountant by
profession, Mr. Searson is an old hand in superannuation. For more than
twenty years he worked 1in retirement benefits areas of the Treasury,
Department of Finance and the Superannuation Fund Investment Trust (SFIT).
For the last two years he headed the SFIT and Commonwealth Funds Manage-
ment Ltd. He is a member of the NSW Executive of .the Association of Super-
annuation Funds of Australia and also a member of the Federal Council of
that Association.

MEMBERS GONE MISSING

The June 1992 Newsletters addressed to the following members were
returned and it would be appreciated if any member knowing their current
whereabouts would either contact the Secretary or ask the missing member to
contact him:

Mr. J. Best, 549 Grose Valley Road, KURRAJONG NSW 2758.

Mrs. M. Stewart, PO Box 445, MT ISA QLD 4825.

Mrs. D. J. Savage (Widow of Angus Savage) 42 Collard Street, SLACKS

CREEK QLD 4127.
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MISSING — FIFTY YEARS AGO

Sydney author F.R. Harvey is endeavouring to establish the fate of
his father, Reginald Welsman Harvey, an Englishman, who is prasumed to have
perished aboard the M.V. Machdui, sunk in Port Moresby in June 1942,

R.W. Harvey was & Relieving Engineer 1in the Papuan Public Service
from 1938-1940, and worked on board the Governor’s vessel Laurabada for
some time on the Fly River. 1In 1940 he joined the Australian Army, but was
discharged in Brisbane due to 111 health in May 1942. 1In a letter around
that date, he advised his family that he was Jjoining the Macdhui as an
Engine Room Artificer. The ship left Townsville on 13 June 1942 and was
bombed and sunk in Port Moresby on 18 June 1942.

Reginald Harvey would have been 51 at the time. He was a
'personable’, wall- spoken Englishmen, 6’6", with dark hair, brown eyes and
a small scar on the left side of his mouth. His son would be grateful to
hear from anyone who might have known him - either in PNG from 1938-40, or
in the Army, or anyone who may have been associated with the last voyage of
the 111-fated Macdhui.

Please write, or phone:

F.R.Harvey

7/61a Falcon Street
CROWS NEST NSW 2085
Tel + Fax (02) 956 8081
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AUSTRALIAN CITIZENSHIP

CITIZENSHIP BY DESCENT
(Children Born Overseas to Australian Parents)

(a) People born before 26 January 1949

Tha status of ‘Australian Citizen’ was created on 26 January 1949 when
the Australian Citizenship Act 1948 (the Act) came 1into force. Special
transitional provisions were then introduced which applied to British subjects
born before that date.

People born overseas before 26 January 1949 whose father:

(a) was born in Australia or New Guinea; or

(b) was naturalised as a British subject in Australia; and in either

case

(c) became an Australian citizen on 26 January 1949
automatically became Australian citizens on the date of their first lawful
entry to Australia as a permanent resident (or on 26 January 1949 if thay
arrived before that date) if they were British subjects on 25 January 1949.
If they arrived in Australia on or after 6 May 1966 but before 1 May 1987,
there was an additional requirement for them to be British subjects on the
date of their arrival.

If you believe you became an Australian citizen in this or any other
way, you can apply for a declaratory certificate of Australian citizenship.
Application for declaratory certificates are available from any office of the
Department of Immigration, Local Government and Ethnic Affairs or Australian
mission overseas. Applications must be accompanied by the appropriate fee.
This fee may be refunded only 1in very limited circumstances. Check your
eligibility carefully before lodging your application. If in doubt, contact
the nearest office of the Department of Immigration, Local Government and
Ethnic Affairs or Australian mission overseas.

On 18 June 1991, legislation came into effect to enable persons born
overseas before 26 January 1949 to apply for registration as an Australian
citizen by descent if:

*their mother was born in Australia or New Guinea, or was natural- {ed
as a British subject in Australia, and, 1in any case, became an
Australian citizen on 26 January 1949;

*they had entered Australia prior to 1 May 1987; and

*they are of good character.

Children born to such people may also be included on the application.
This provision will exist for a period of five years. The application form
shows what documentary evidence must be produced.

If an application 1s successful the applicant, and any children
included, are issued with a declaratory certificate of Australian citizenship.

(b) People born on or after 26 January 1949

Persons born overseas to an Australian citizen parent on or after 26
January 1949 have been eligible to apply for registration as an Australian
citizen by descent. Those who were registered overseas at an Australian
mission or in Australia by the Department of Immigration, Local Government and
Ethnic Affairs became citizens upon registration and would have been issued
with an extract from the register as evidence of their Australian citizenship.

Under section 10B of the Act only people under 18 years of age may now
be registered as Australian citizens by descent. In addition, a parent who
acquired Australian citizenship by descent is not eligible to have his/her

(continued next page)
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AUSTRALIAN CITIZENSHIP (continued)

child under 18 years of age registered as an Australian citizen by descent
unless that parent had been legally present in Australia for a total of at
least two years before the date of application for registration.

Who can apply?

*Either parent can apply 1f both parents were Australian citizens at the
time of the child’s birth.

*Where only one parent was an Australian citizen at the time of the
child's birth, application may be made by either parent provided that
the Australian parent is a responsible parent at the time of
application.

*If the Australian citizen parent/parents are dead, application can be
made by:

-~ the other parent or legal guardian; or
- a person who normally has legal responsibility for the child.
Evidence normally needed

*A full birth certificate showing the full names and details of the
person to be registered and of the person’s parents.

*Evidence of any change of name by the child since birth (deed poll,
marriage certificate, etc).

*Evidence of the Australian citizenship of a parent at the time of the
child’s birth. Normally this would be an Australian citizenship
certificate, declaratory certificate of Australian citizenship,
Australian birth certificate or Australian passport issued on
or after 22 November 1984.

*Evidence of any change of name by the Australian citizen parent between
the date of his/her acquisition of citizenship and the date of birth
of the child (deed poll, marriage certificate, etc).

*Where the applicant is not a parent, documentary evidence showing that
the applicant has legal or other custody of the person to be
registered.

*A death certificate of the Australian citizen parent and a custody
order of a court of law where applicable.

Evidence of Australian citizenship issued when a person is registered.

An extract from the Register of Citizenship by Descent is issued at the
time of registration. Extracts which have been lost may be replaced, upon
application and payment of a fee, with a declaratory certificate of Australian
citizenship.

Under section 10C of the Act, which came into effect on 15 January 1992,
people may apply for registration as an Australian citizen by descent 1f:

*a parent was an Australian citizen at the time of their birth and that
parent is still an Australian citizen, or if dead, was an Australian
citizen at the time of his/her death:

*they were 18 years of age or over on 15 January 1992;

*they have an acceptable reason for not being registered as an
Australian citizen by descent; and

xthey are of good character.

An ‘acceptable reason’ is defined as:

*xhaving been issued with an Australian passport; or

*being previously unaware of the registration provisions; or

*the Minister being satisfied that an application was lodged but
registration did not occur.

The application form shows what documentary evidence must be produced.

If the application is successful, the applicant 1is issued with a
deglaratory certificate of Australian citizenship.



HAVE YOU HEARD????

Dr Mike NUNN, formerly head of the Veterinary Services Laboratory set
up at Kila Kila and then Director of Agricultural Protection PNG has taken up
a senior position with Department of Primary Industries and Energy, Canberra.
The work in his new job takes him all over Australia and overseas to Indonesia
etc. He said that from a total of seventean Vets in PNG in the seventies the
Department of Agriculture and Livestock ended up with one qualified Vet. The
position is much better now with some newly qualified PNG Vets on the job and
overseas Vets being recruited on contract. George Malynicz 1s back in
England, where he set up a tourist company with Anna and is now working in a
small animal clinic.

Isobel PERT of Noosa Heads Qld recently visited Tasmania for daughter
Julie’s Graduation at Hobart University. Julie graduated with Honours 1in
Psychology and is now doing her Masters Degree part-time. The weather was
great and Isobel had a good look at Tassie whilst she was there.

Ken and Jeanne LAMACRAFT have moved to Nonga Park Riverside Village,
which is Jjust off the Gold Coast-Brisbane Highway, at about the half-way
point. The suburb of Mt. Warren Park, where the Village is located, is
adjacent to Beenleigh, the present end of the railway to Brisbane. Ken and
Jeanna, we sincerely hope you quickly settle in and enjoy your new abode.

Mo1ly PARSLOW of Mt. Lawley WA had hoped to attend our last Christmas
Luncheon but was unable to make it. Molly, we sincerely hope it may be
possible for you to get to the next one this December. Best wishes from your
friends 1in the East.

Wal and May FISHWICK of Nerang Qld recently drove to Melbourne and back
and enroute visited various people, including the Parrishs and Haines at
Lindfield East in Sydney. It was great catching up with Wal again and meeting
May. 3

Ken BROWN of Budgewoi NSW advises that they had their three offspring,
their spouses and two grandchildren down recently to spring a surprise party
for Rosemary at East Gosford to welcome her into the ranks of the AGING.
Rosemary, all our very best wishes on coming of age!

Ralph ALLAN of Cheltenham NSW recently wrote “The latest edition of Una
Voce was appreciated as my connection with the Territory is through my wife
Valerie, whose father and mother were The Rev. Ralph and Mrs. Dawn Grant,
whose eldest daughter Rosemary is Ken Brown's (Budgewoi) wife. From this you
will apreciate the interest we both have in seeing the “Neptuna” reunion
reported in your newsletter. My own involvement in the Territory was during
the period 1953-59 working for BPs in Samarai and Rabaul.”

Emily CHAMPION of Southport Q1d recently advised that she’s 82, keeps
well and 1ives in a lovely retirement village. She wrote “Allan and I had
five years here so it 1s full of memories. We had 55 years together, 25 of
them in PNG." Emily, all your friends here send you their kindest regards and
bast wishes.

Ann PEARSALL of Waltara NSW has advised that she has moved into a
Retirement Village and Ann, knowing the place you have moved to, I am sure
that you will enjoy your new surroundings and not be too far away from all
your friends.



HAVE YOU HEARD??7?? (continued)

Ron HIATT of Port Moresby PNG recently wrote “I am sti11 working with
Placer as Manager Corporate Affairs at the Port Moresby office. The Misima
and Porgera continue to be successful projects, althouh we are following
closely the statements by the new Prime Minister P. Wingti that production
achievements by the Porgera Gold Mine will be under review.

Apart from Porgera and Missima, Placer earlier this year went into
partnership with CRA to manage their Hidden Valley (Wau) and Mt. Kare (Enga)
gold projects......

Although we don’t meet on a regular basis, the Port Moresby “old kiaps”
and associates, who have been in PNG for some years, meet on a social basis
to talk over the past, the present and attempt the future of PNG. Your
Newsletter assists us to keep up with many who now live in Australia.”

Ron, 1t was great hearing from you and to yourself and all our friends
up there the very best wishes from all your friends down here.

Dr. Leslie TOPHAM of York UK recently wrote as follows: "Dell and I are
hoping to visit Australia in the near future but will let you know if this
transpires. We noted some reference to the cost of Aussie passports in cne
of your issues. Well our passport renewal cost each of us £38 or Aust $87
plus expenses of return travel to Manchester.

We are carrying on as usual, doing quite a bit of gardening now 1in
summer and I sti111 do a few consultations weekly in neighbouring towns.”

Doctor, all your old colleagues and friends from PNG do hope you will
let us know if you are able to pay us a visit as they would 1ike to say
“Hello".

Nan BRIGGS of Main Beach Qld recently enjoyed a holiday in Darwin
visiting son Ian, wife Leonie and 1ittle grandson, Stephen. Ian is a
solicitor and a partner in the legal firm Phi11ip and Mitavos. MNan, we hope
you had a wonderful holiday and were able to meet some of the many ex-PNG folk
who now reside there.
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REUNION — "NEW GUINEA PATROL™ FILM
The Palms Motor Inn, Gosford, NSW
by Albert Speer

On Sunday 16th August 1992 a very pleasant reunion was hosted by John
and Marian Leake at their Motel at Gosford for the personnel involved in the
making of the film "New Guinea Patrol”. It was in 1957 that the 70 day patro]l
was undertaken and it was a great achievement to bring together again the
camera crew and participants. The guests assembled on Sunday and enjoyed a
wonderful dinner and a screening of the film, which of course led to many
happy recalls and stories lasting well into the evening a - good night’s
sleep, pleasant breakfast, and then farewells on Monday.

Those present were:- Ron Maslyn Williams, Producer and Author; Peter
Diamond, Director; John Leake, Cameraman (Host); James P. Sinclair, Patrol
Leader, DUNA; Neil J.Grant, Patrol Officer, DUNA; Albert Speer, Medical
Assistant, DUNA; Robert R. Cole, District Commissioner, MENDI; Robert Browne,
Patrol Officer, TARI.

Mr. M. Mopia of the PNG Consular Staff, Sydney, and Beverly Hall,
Glynnis Jolly, Jan Sinclair, Christina Grant, Rebecca Grant, Doreen Browne,
Samantha Browne, Mr. E.G. Ramsay and Mr M.C. Biscocho of Air Niugini, Sydney,
alsq attended. A wonderful experience and our thanks to John for arranging
it so well.
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NEWS FROM CORRESPONDENTS

GEOFF MASTERS (Bribie Island)

On July 15 I received a phone call from Dept of Defence that my travel
to Mile Bay was approved on €130 (Hercules) and I departured on 16 July
for Milne Bay accompanied by a team of 7 army personnel who were to install
the Bofors gun on the airstrip as a 50th anniversary gift to the people of
Milne Bay. We arrived at Port Moresby at 1 p.m with the plane heavily loaded
with troops, our Bofors gun which weighed 1 ton, plus other cargo for the
Australian High Commission.

The Australian government has constructed a new terminal area opposite
the present international terminal and this {is used by the PNG Defence Forces
as well as official C130 flights. After unloading POM cargo we loaded the
1942 war ordnance. Off the ground at 2.30 and arrived at Gurney 3.30 -
unloading took around half an hour and the C130 went off on its usual run to
Nadzab, Madang and the Highlands.

Our group spent the rest of the afternoon settling into a house that was
provided by 011 Palm Co. and was situated on a ledge overlooking Gi11 Gili and
top end of airstrip.

The Provincial Government made available to me a car and driver and next
morning we set about obtaining all the tools we needed to install the Bofors,
and thank goodness for good friends in far away places, 1.ae. the Catholic
Mission, who loaned us what was needed.

Whilst the Army were installing the gun I was busy talking with Provinc-
ial Government officials about more memorials — Alotau will shortly be called
the memorial town of PNG.

The Australian Government in conjunction with Island Fishing and Trading
are having a 1m x im plaque made depicting the battle of Milne Bay and it is
being made by Dr Ross Bastiaan, a Melbourne dentist. I was asked that it be
placed in a suitable site where everyone could see it, so arranged with town
council to have it placed in the main street between the P.0. and Westpac Bank
at the top of town. The plaque will go up with 35 veterans who will commemor-
ate the 50th anniversary of the battle on Sept 10th-14th.

The main street of Alotau is to be extended to the waterfront where a
scaled down version of the Coastwatchers Memorial is to be constructed and
Bi11 Warren an ex Milne Bay P.0. has this in hand. The Provincial Government
have asked that a plaque be made to go on this memorial with the names of all
those killed during the battle and I have undertaken to coordinate this.

Above the Turnbull crash site the town council has constructed a lookout
and are keen to see the wing of Turnbull's aircraft mounted here with a
flashing white 1ight on top (flashing to sea) and a flood 1ight to light the
wing up at night. Once again I have undertaken to have this work done and an
approach to RAAF has been made to have th wing picked up, taken to Richmond,
repaired and returned.

The area in front of Sandersons Bay is to be revamped, a playground
constructed, some kiosks installed for the people to use and it will be known
as Turnbull place. The town has grown to the extent that no more land is
available and it now boasts a newspaper, "The Eastern Star™, Editor Ian Fry,
ex Leader Newspapers Melbourne. The paper has had a ball in recent times with
the arrival of tourist ships, interviewing veterans and producing stories of
the war of 50 years ago.

News from the town for those ex Mile Bayans: Peni Frank passed away
suddenly a couple of weeks ago, Peni was a Tong time councillor. Vernon Guise
passed away some months ago, Vernon ran a plantation on the other side of

(continued next page)
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NEWS FROM CORRESPONDENTS (continued)

Milne Bay and was John's brother. Vernon's daughter, Beryl, is the town
chemist, yes, thay even have a chemist shop.

Andrew Chan one of the early residents of the town has returned and is
involved in the timber business along with Phil Roberts, who would be
remembered as PWD Works Officer.

A quick look around told me that there had to be big money in the
collection of aluminium cans for they are there in their mi111ons and this was
only one town — with the right type of boat sailing town to town and back to
Australia, sell the empty cans and load up with full ones and you have an on-
going business with a good 1ife style - pity of it 1s I'm not a sailor.

RAAF came back to Gurney and picked us up Monday afternocon and flew us
back to Richmond.

DOUG FRANKLIN (Brisbane)
P.N.G. NEWS

National Elections

The 1992 National Elections were held when due and proved to be a great
tribute to all who took part - electors, officials and the record number of
candidates. The result was close and 1t demonstrated to the world that the
Westminster system is continuing to operate successfully and peacefully in
Papua New Guinea. A1l former PNG Government Officers, especially those who
helped with earlier elections, congratulate the political leaders on showing
how it can and should be done.

There are a great number of eminent names in the Hon. Prime Minister
Wingti’s Cabinet. Many are senfor politicians with considerable years of
Ministerial experience. But there are also some new faces. Mention must be
made of the Hon. Tim Neville M.P. who won the Milne Bay Provincial Seat. One
of the sons of the 11lustrious R.T.D. (Ron) Neville, former M.P. for Southern
Highlands, young Tim stood against some notable candidates including Dennis
Young, Jacob Lemeki and Josephine Abaijah. Hon. Tim Neville has been made
Minister for Forests in the new Cabinet.

50th Anniversary of M.V. Macdhui Sinking

A commemorative supplement to the Post Courier was issued on 18 June
1992 to mark the 50th anniversary of the sinking of this ship in Port Moresby
in 1942. At the time there were 154 passengers and 77 crew aboard. Thirteen
were killed and ten injured. Macdhui was the flagship of the Burns Philp
fleet at the time and represented the last word of comfort. Built on the
Clyde in Scotland, she was designed for the "island trade". The hull of the
ship still 1ies above the low water mark off Hanuabada and her mast stands
proudly outside the Royal Papua Yacht Club where it is in use to this day.

Agricultural Education and Training

Popondetta now remains the only Department of Agriculture & Livestock
pre service Agricultural College. Sepik Agricultural College was closed 1in
1990; Vudal Agricultural College has been taken over by the University of
Technology, Lae, and Mt. Hagen Agricultural College remains for agricultural
in-service training. Funding for the colleges had become a major problem.
The latest news from Popondetta is that it has been fortunate to secure a
K200,000 allocation from the E.E.C. through the Commission for Higher
Education. Major maintenance programs are currently under way at P.A.C.
(formerly PATI). Student dormitories, classrooms and staff housing are all
beipg done up.

(continued next page)
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NEWS FROM CORRESPONDENTS (continued)

Upgrading of N.B.C.
A two year major upgrading and maintenance program for the National Broad-

casting Commission, funded by AIDAB, was completed in June 1992. Malcolm
Long, Assistant General Manager with the A.B.C. reported in the Radio
Australia “Communicator” program that many of the N.B.C. Karai, Kundu or
Kalang transmitters and equipment 1installed in the seventies had been
overtaken by time. The A.B.C. had updated, replaced or repaired much
equipment during i1ts two year assistance package. Mr Lang had reported the
closest good relations between the A.B.C. and N.B.C., headed by Sir Alkan
Tololo. (Origin - Radio Australia news item 6th July 1992).

New Postage Stamp

A fine new P.N.G. 45t postage stamp has been issued. It depicts an Australian
Infantryman in jungle green, holding a Lee Enfield .303 rifle, and titled
Australian Militia - World War Two Campaign. 50 years 1992.

JIM TONER (Northern Territory)

“Kiap® - Jim Sinclair’s eulogy to PNG Patrol Officers - now has a
cousin on the bookstands. “The Go-Betweens“, a history of Patrol Officers in
NT Aboriginal Administration, has been written by Jeremy Long who spent a year
at ASOPA in 1956. To that time there had been a mere 20 POs on strength in
the NT but thereafter 90 men trained at Middle Head in company with the PNG
officers until 1974. Long went from Cadet, Alice Springs, to Deputy Secretary
Dept of Aboriginal Affairs, Canberra, and has written most interestingly of
the problems of a handful of white men charged with administering primitive
peopls.

One of those palefaces was Bob Welsh who has the unique distinction of
changing territories in mid-stream. He went to ASOPA as a NT Cadet in 1965
and later became responsible for taking 40 Aborigines from Hermannsburg,
Central Australia (where Long reports there had been “heavy drinking and
fighting") to Shepparton, Victoria to pick fruit. By 1968 he was a PO in the
West Sepik where things were presumably less stressful.

Bob returned to the NT in 1975 as a civilian but was back in PNG in the
Courts Secretariat two years later. After five years at Mt. Hagen, he moved
to the National Intelligence Office in Moresby, again returning to Darwin in
1987. Naturally he is familiar with Ron Hiatt, Chris Warrillow (who has not
gone South as earlier reported), Vin Smith and all those who “stayed on".

Additionally Bob is not short of wantoks amongst staff of his present
employer, the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission. Former PNG
officers Steve White and Greg Smith who were at Gove have now moved to Mt. Isa
and Townsville respectively. This leaves Ray Lanahan at Umbakumba, Tony
Madden at Katherine and Dick Alimark at Alice Springs.

The NT News in one of those “20 years ago today” columns recalled a case
heard at Alice Springs before Mr Godfrey (Bob) Hall, now deceased, who was the
magistrate at Rabaul in the early sixties. In 1972 a score of Aboriginals
accused of stoning two policemen and their families and of throwing spears
through windows of a police house were charged with "riotous behaviour®.
Mr Hall saw fit to disqualify himself from the bench after telling a constable
giving evidence: “"You should have lat them have both barrels”!

It does seem to me, reading the news from PNG, that whila the "both
barrels™ approach was unthinkable there prior to September 1975, the current
government might find adoption of that policy - on occasion - an inducement
to Law and Order, a concept largely honoured in the breach these days.
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PROTECTING YOUR RECORDS FOR POSTERITY

The executive of your Association strongly recommends that you take
advantage, while it is a¥T11able. of the generous offer made in our last
issue by Dr. Peter Cahill 0 to:-

A. Create a computer data base of as much archival material, held by
ex-residents of Papua New Guinea, by subject, and by the location of where
this material is held, for which he is able to obtain information.

B. Arrange appropriate permanent archival storage of all material
given into his care and to properly sort and catalogue it so that it is
readily available to researchers and others who may be interested including
descendants. If requested, materials so sent to Peter, will be returned by
cartified and registered mail.

€. If necessary Peter will photocopy and return pictures and other
material that the owner may be unwilling, at present, to part with.

To begin, Peter is prepared to bear the expense of photocopying and
return postage. Should there be a large response to this program, which it
is hoped that there will be, the Association plans to make funds available
for this most important purpose.

Peter, talking of people who are currently reluctant to part with
their records writes:- “But the point they seem to miss is the importance
of making sure that what they have is (a) recorded and (b) identified.
Pieces of paper and old photographs don’t mean much when estates are being
finalised 1f they haven’t been identified, and 1f their worth isn’t
realised by the generation sorting them".

Members could consider putting an instruction in their wills that
their valuable papers and photographs be handed to the Association through
this scheme for archival classification and storage.

If you are not yet ready to part with your precious records and
pictures, write to Peter and tell him what important material you do have
and its present location so he may be able, at least, to put it in the
data base, and then give him some idea of your intention about the future
archival care of your contribution to the historical record.

(")Rafar "Archiving PNG Memorabilia” page 10 June 1992 issue.)
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HELP WANTED

I would love to have any news, however vague, about some pre-war
Rabaul-ites as follows:
In Rabaul, 1in March 1934, (Marc) Marcel Henri Pinguet married Mrs.
(Jay) Joan Ollerton, nee Montgomery, Marc was then at Wangaramut and Tater
the Pinguets lived at Manus and New Ireland. ‘Jay’ had a daughter from her
previous marriage, called Yvonne Joan Montgomery Ollerton, who was usually
called “Monty’. She was born about 1921.
Jan and Marc had their own wee daughter in February 1936 and called
her Jennifer. Marc sadly died one year later, in Rabaul, aged only 40.
Jay is believed to have stayed on in Rabaul for a while after Marc's death.
If anyone has news of Jay or her daughters since 1937 I’d be most
grateful to hear from them.
Mrs. Pat Boys
¥ 9 Holt Av.,
Torbay, AUCKLAND 10, N.Z.
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KIETA, BOUGAINVILLE - 1926

The following are some notes from Jack Goad of Griffin Qld which he
sent me some time ago and I have been very remiss in leaving it until now
to record them.

"I recall, as a youngster in Kieta, P.0. Sanson coming in with a
spear in his ankle and later Ward, the A.D.0. Buin, also came to Kieta with
a spear wound. They had to stay at our home because there was no European
Hospital in those days.

My Dad took over from Robinson as the Medical Assistant and Robinson
transferred to District Services, later becoming well known as "Sepik
Wobbie". Cilento, later Sir Raphael, was Director of Health, but I did not
know him; I did, however, know his successor, Dr. Tom Brennan.

During 1926 the people on the island of Pok Pok (on the seaward side
of Kieta Harbour) began to fight amongst themselves - the drums thumped out
for over a week and the sound from them and the glow from the fires on the
shores of the 1sland could be heard and seen from Kieta.

The population of the town at the time was:
District Officer: Mr. Tom McAdam with wife and daughters Mc11y'

and Frances who now reside in W.A.
Asst. District Officer: Mr. Gerry MacDonald with wife and son Gerald.

Chiaf Clerk: Mr. H. Allday with wife and two daughters,
Nancy and sister.

Clerk: Mr. Bennett with wife who later became better
known as “Tiger L11".

Policemaster: Mr. Brodie with wife and children Joan, Ken
and Margery.

Medical Officer: Dr. Jackson with wife, son and daughter.

Medical Assistant: Mr. Goad with wife and sons John (Jack),

Bruce (murdered 1939 in Kavieng) and Malcolm.
(Dad lost his 1ife on the Montevideo Maru and
Mother died in Adelaide.)
Storekeeper/Planter: Mr. Tom Ebery.
AWA Wireless Operator: Mr. Frank Tracey.

General Wisdom was the Administrator of the Mandated Territory of New
Guinea at the time and I met him when he did a tour of inspection in the
Administrator’s yacht, the Franklin, a steam yacht very much 1ike the
Captain Cook Pilot Ship that operated in Sydney Harbour for many years.

There were Europeans on the plantations of course and on the Numa
Numa schooner was a Japanese named Tosh who, it is said, assisted to bring
the Japanese fleet to Rabaul. Tosh used to make up the tennis teams when
his schooner was visiting Kieta from Numa Numa Plantation and, as I recall
it, he was pretty good. Jack Read, Coastwatcher, in his report on coast-
watching activities Bougainville 1941-43, believed that Tosh was a Trader
and he states that Tosh took up duties in charge of Kieta for a time on
behalf of the Japs. I believe that Tosh’s parents came to New Guinea in an
administrative capacity in German times.”

I joined the Customs Department one month before the Japanese landed
and retired from that Department in 1973.

ﬂHo11y McAdam now is Mrs. M. Parslow of Mt. Lawley W.A. who is also
a member of the Association.)
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PNG WARTIME MEMORIES
by 01ga Blood

Just to set the record straight and referring to item by Doug Franklin
(Brisbane), in No. 2 June 1992 issue of Una Voce, concerning Ian Wood as a
Catalina pilot in the Sepik District in 1941 landing MOSS troops. First of
all, the nickname of my late husband was not "Nip", but "Nep", short for
Neptune, and at the time Wood took him into the Chambri Lakes he was already
a member of the Military Forces, but pre-war had been a Warrant Officer with
the New Guinea Constabulary.

On or about 15th August, 1941, my husband and two Australian Lieuts.,
Tame and Barnes, together with approx 12 native policemen, were waiting to
1ink up with James Lindsay Taylor’s party when they were “jumped” by the Japs.
It 1s understood they swapped fire for some time, but were outnumbered by more
than 20 to one, and so deciding caution was the better part of valour, they
decamped out the back door, which happened to be an almost impenetrable swamp.

None of the party were captured by the Japs, they all managed to escape
in only what they stoed up in, no food, no blankets and no medicine, and as
Neptune had slippers on after a shower at the time of the attack, he lost
those early in the piece sucked off by the mud and s1ime of the swamp!

The party walked from where they were attacked, through a lot of
1imestone country without human habitation of any kind, managed to survive and
eventually reach Wabag. Two of the native policemen died en route, one swept
away by a torrent whilst crossing a river, and the other from causes I can’t
remember. Both of the Australian Lieuts. lost their eyesight temporarily and
had to be led, but Neptune ate the tiny new embryo fern fronds, which he later
credited for him keeping his eyesight. Normally he weighed over 12 stone, but
after being weighed at the conclusion of the trek, he just hit 8 stone.

I have tried unsuccessfully to obtain a copy of the Report he submitted
for this historic walk, from the Dept. of the Army, but so far without success
- maybe you could do something in this regard for me - I would 1ike his
children and grandchildren to have a copy.

On a lighter note - the handful of Australians led by James Lindsay
Taylor at the head of one of the parties, who were "Jap” hopping in and around
the Sepik area at that particular period of the war, were dependant on air
"drops” from Moresby for essentials of food, fuel and medicines - the fuel was
for the small pinnace they were using and for the small engine to charge the
batteries for their wireless transmissions being relayed to Moresby
“shadowing” Jap movements, strengths etc.

However, they received mighty 1ittle of anything, and had to rely on
their own initiatives to keep alive and ahead of the Japs -1ike boiling sea-
water in 44 gal. drums at a high heat to obtain a 1ittle salt, and doing a
variety of things with sugar cane to get a little sweetener. For a long
frustrating time Taylor kept radioing Moresby for fuel and food without
success - they needed the fuel badly to keep up radio transmission.

Eventually, a radio arrived from General Morris, asking them to "keep
faith we are doing our baest™! and then I think one of the Classics to come out
of the New Guinea campaign was sent in a message by the dying radio by Jim
Taylor addressed to the General, which read “"No food, no fuel and bloody
1ittle faith”. A few days later they got a drop.

I understand that later at another location Lieut. Barnes was caught and
killed by the Japs, but I think Lieut. Stan Tame survived.

(0l1ga, we are going to see if we can obtain a copy of Nep’s Report and
in due course we will let you know if we are successful. Ed.)
=
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MONTEVIDEO MARU MEMORIAL SERVICE - RABAUL
by Diana Martell (nee Coote)

The visit to Rabaul with the 2/22 Battalion Association was such a
success that it is hard to put 1t into words. This was due partly to the
organisational ski11 of Bi111 Harry of 2/22 Association, and of Wally Lussick,
Des Lennon and others of the RSL in PNG, and partly to the general enthusiasm
of the pecple in the group.

As well as those who were ex 2/22 Battalion and ex 1st Independent
Company (New Ireland) and ex Fortress Engineers, the group included 2 ex Army
nurses who spent three years as POWs in Japan, Sister Berenice ex Vunapope
Mission, who spent the war years there and who helped mind the nurses there
before they were sent away, Kemp Howlett who was one of the Wirraway pilots,
Monsignor Frank Lyons ex RAN Chaplain, whose brother was killed at Tol
Plantation, Alan Vagg ex NGVR and AWA, our tireless photographer Ken MacGowan,
ex PNGVR, whose father Bi11 Macgowan of Public Works Dept escaped from Rabaul,
and seven people whose fathers were lost on the Montevideo Maru. Ken
Macgowan’s sister Muriel Larner, who now lives 1in Kainantu, joined us 1in
Rabaul. The seven whose fathers were on the Montevideo Maru were Jack Goad,
ex PNGVR (son of Jack Goad of the Public Health Dept, Kavieng); Beatrice
Knight (daughter of Dick Forsyth of Peadon’s Garage, Rabaul; Diana Martell
(daughter of Philip Coote of Burns Philp, Rabaul); Dr John Spenseley and his
sister,Gi111an Johnson (children of Bi11 Spenseley of Colyer Watsons, Rabaul):
Julia Richardson (daughter of Walter Ryan of Burns Philp, Rabaul); and Betty
Wood (Daughter of Harry Holland of OTC Kavieng and Rabaul).

The flight on the Hercules was interesting and quite an adventure. The
first night was spent at Smuggler’s Inn, Madang, and next morning we took an
Air Niugini flight via Manus and Kavieng to Rabaul. The excitement mounted
as we approached Rabaul and the beautiful harbour and the familiar volcanoes
came into view. Rabaul airport seemed just the same, and it was hard not to
search the waiting crowd for the smiling faces which would have been there in
years long gone. When we stepped into the bright sunshine and took our first
breaths of Rabaul’s very own brand of air, we were greeted with music from the
Police Band, supervised by Erimus who was in the Band before the war. The
ladies in the group were presented with leis of frangipanni flowers by
courtesy of Meli Paivu Tours, and welcomed by Lorraine Lane, daughter of Don
and Margot Briggs, and Helen Farr, daughter of the late Ben and Isobel White,
and sisters from Vunapope Mission. The welcoming party from the RSL consisted
of Harry and Barbara Croydon, Matt Foley, Wally Lussick, Des Lennon and Jan
Shilliken, and there was much handshaking and good chear.

When we had all regained our composure after the wonderful welcome, we
went by bus to the Travelodge Hotel where there was much cheerful chatter as
we stood around the pool quenching our thirst with fresh kulaus, each of which
had a red hibiscus and a straw. We found the Travelodge very pleasant indeed,
and having breakfast on the patio while we looked at the harbour in the cool
time of a tropical day started us all off in a happy frame of mind.

After lunch that first day some of us went on a bus trip which included
Matupit Island and the lookout at Malmaluan. 1In the evening there was a
"Beat the Retreat” ceremony expertly conducted by the Police Band at the
Cenotaph, after which there was a reception at Anzac House where we were made
welcome by Harry Croydon the League President, Changol Manuai the Club
president, Jan Shilliken the Club Manager, Mat Foley and many local members
of the Club which seems to be a popular meeting place.

On the morning of 17th June we gathered on the waterfront at the 1ittle
cairn in memory of those lost on the Montevideo Maru. Addresses were given
by Rev. John May of 2/22 Battalion, Father Noel Mansfield, MSC, and Dr John

(continued next page)
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MONTEVIDEO MARU MEMORIAL SERVICE -RABAUL (continued)

Spensely. Bishop To Kilala said a prayer. Wreaths provided by the Girl
Guides were laid, and two buglers played the Last Post and Reveille. It was
an emotional occasion and a brilliant day - every colour seemed to be extra
bright. Rabaul Harbour looked so beautiful, so calm, with various small craft
1lying at anchor, and the hills and Vulcan over the other side were blue and
dreaming. After the ceremony we walked to the New Guinea Club for lunch and
were delighted to find 1t looking just the same - even the same photographs
on the walls. Then we went into Admiral Yamamoto’s bunker which has been
turned into a small museum.

Later that afternoon we went to the war museum at Kokopo and had drinks
at the Ralum Club in the evening. After that we went to a reception at the
Kokopo home of Sinai Brown, the Premier of the East New Britain Province, and
met several of the provincial ministers. A very colourful feast was laid out
and instead of plates we used large shiny leaves. It was a very enjoyable
evening.

On Thursday 18th June we all went to Bita Paka War Cemetery, which was
looking absolutely superb. The raintrees outside the entrance are magnificent
now and cover a huge area with their greenish shade. Inside the cemetery
there was such a feeling of peace and beauty - frangipanni trees covered with
flowers casting a 1ight shade in some places, banks of brilliant red and
yellow crotons and other coloured leaves, and the quiet lanes of the
headstones. We wandered around then gathered under the raintrees and watched
the Police Band march up. Amongst the band were some bandsmen, very grey
haired now, who had been trained by Mr Crawley before the war. Monsignor
Lyons gave an address, as did Matt Foley, then we all moved into the cemetery
where there was a short service by the big white cross and a hymn. Wreaths
were laid - they looked so brilliant against the white base of the cross, and
once again buglers played the Last Post and Reveille.

After a quick lunch at Vunapope Bi11 Harry and some others went to Tol
Plantation on a plane piloted by young Rod Marsiand, whose father Rod had a
plantation near Talasea at one time. The rest of us had a more leisurely time
at Vunapope. The bus was greeted by schoolgirls dressed in green skirts and
yellow blouses, who sang a welcoming song. Then after a lunch of sandwiches
and fruit with the sisters, each of us was taken by two or three Grade 10
girls to a shady spot under trees where we were asked to speak to them in
English. Then we all went to a large hall where the girls sat on the floor
facing us while we sat on chairs. A nun then asked us to volunteer to rise
and tell the whole audience about ourselves. Several brave souls did
volunteer, than the girls sang a farewell song and escorted us out to the bus
where there was much laughter and good cheer til1l we left. We were all moved
by the experience and felt grateful to have had it. That evening we were
guests at a dinner party given by the Prime Minister, Rabbie Namaliu, at the
Hamamas Hotel in Rabaul.

We were to have left early on the morning of 19th June but there was a
delay unti1 midday which gave Jack Goad time to organise a friend to take him,
Beatrice, Julia and myself for a drive to Kulau Lodge and the Tavui Point
where my family and I 1ived before the war. It became known later as the
Submarine Base. It is very bushy out there and you would never know that our
house, which was the first house bombed in Rabaul, or all the activity of the
Submarine Base had ever existed. Our driver told us he has seen duk duks on
several occasions along that road.

And so our visit ended. What a wonderful few days!

Overall impressions of Rabaul were that 1t needs some attention. Some
of the blocks of flats appeared to be in danger of falling down and in some
places the houses and gardens looked a 1ittle sad, but somehow the place sti11

(cont inued next page)
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has a great deal of charm and we received lots of smiles from the inhabitants.
The plantations that we saw looked neglected, reflecting the low prices for
copra and cocoa. There was evidence of more prosperity in the villages, which
look bigger with hardly a bush material house to be seen, and some of the
houses quite large. It is still a beautiful place. I hope those volcanoes
just protect it and never destroy it!

FEEEEXEXRAXXRLRRRTL XXX FRRRRERXXXXAXE

50th ANNIVERSARY VISIT TO RABAUL

A party of 34 organised by the 2/22nd Battalion Lark Force Association
led by member C.0. (Bi111) Harry, Hon State Treasurer Victorian Branch RSL,
spent four days in and around Rabaul from 16th-19th June 1992.

The party included former members of the New Guinea Volunteer Rifles,
Coastwatchers, 1st Independent Company, two former Army Nurses who were
captured in Rabaul in 1942 and Kemp Hewett, a former Wirraway pilot who was
shot down, miraculously survived though wounded and evacuated before the
Japanese landing.

The Japanese invaded Rabaul on 23rd January 1942 and many survivors of
that action were shipped out of Rabaul on the unmarked Japanese prison ship
the "Montevideo Maru” late in June 1942. This vessel was torpedoed by an
Allied submarine on 1st July 1942 and the total of 1035 NCO’s, other ranks and
civilians did not survive. The only reported survivors were 17 Japanese
boatscrew and 3 guards.

The officers and civilian and army nurses departed Rabaul on a Japanese
vessel the “Naruto Maru”, some 10 days later and got through to Japan.

The Rabaul RSL was prominent in arranging the programme for the visiting
party. The local Police Band played them in on the tarmac and stayed with them
for all ceremonial events.

The programme included a ceremony at the “Montevideo Maru” memorial
stone at the Rabaul Harbour foreshore and the address was given by Padre
(Canon) John May.

The ceremony at the Bitapaka War Cemetery was conducted in magnificent
surroundings and the address was given by Monsignor Frank Lyons AM, the former
Senior RAN Catholic Chaplain whose brother was a victim of the Tol Plantation
massacre when 160 Lark Force troops were captured on 4th February 1942 and
bayoneted and shot.

Later in the day a number of the party were flown down to the airstrip
at Tol Plantation to visit the scene where a small memorial has been erected.

The Rabaul community were extremely supportive and the East New Britain
Provincial Premier, Mr Sinei Brown, entertained them to a large outdoor dinner
party in the extensive gardens of his residence at Kokopo.

Tha culmination of the visit was a dinner in their honour on the final
night by Prime Minister Rabbie Namiliu at the Hamamas Hotel, attended by 180
guests.

(The above account was kindly provided by C. 0. (Bi11) Harry. Ed.)
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JACK READ - COASTWATCHER
by James Griffin

At dawn, 50 years ago today, Jack Read surveyed the Japanese occupying
force in Buka Passage from his observation post and gave orders to his men to
strike camp for a more secure eyrie in the mountains of North Bougainville.
Read did not know that the day before, the Americans had counter-attacked for
the first time in the war. They were about to capture the former British
administration headquarters at Tulagi in the Solomon Islands and had landed
11,000 marines at Guadalcanal.

Read was unaware also that his fellow coastwatcher, Paul Mason, 120
kilometres south, had that day observed 27 Japanese bombers flying to the
battle from his post on a hi1l near Buin, in south Bougainville, and, thanks
to his timely signal, that the Americans had been forewarned and only a
fraction of the enemy aircraft had returned.

Around 7.30 am, Read Tined his carriers but, before dismantling his
teleradio, he decided to tune in to his usual early morning schedule in case
something was happening. 